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Abstract: Mongolian medicine is one of the basic disciplines of Mongolian Studies. Mongolian medicine plays an important
role in prevention and treatment of diseases in northern ethnic minorities, particularly the Mongol nationality. As an important
research field of Mongolian Studies and an important part of the traditional Mongolian culture, Mongolian medicine has its
own unique position. Nowadays, Mongolian medicine is the mainstream medicine in the minority areas due to its uniqueness
and practicability and its inheritance depending on scientificity during development and improvement of the medicine. In
addition, it stands out from various types of medicine in the minority areas and is generally accepted by the public. Thus, it is
arousing attention from the domestic and overseas medical circles and the relevant professionals. The long history of
Mongolian medicine is highlighting the important of the logical thinking method. The Mongolian medicine makes great
contribution to medicine. The thinking mode and reasoning method of Mongolian medicine play a notably important role in
diagnosis and treatment of various diseases. The paper aims to explore the thinking and reasoning connotations of Mongolian
medicine. The paper preliminarily investigates the significance of logic in Mongolian medicine, the theoretical system and
logic thinking in Mongolian medicine, dynamic treatment and comprehensive reasoning in Mongolian medicine.
Keywords: Mongolian Medicine, Logic Thinking, Reasoning

1. Background
Mongolian medicine is short for traditional Mongolian
medicine. Mongolian medicine is one of the basic disciplines
of Mongolian Studies, a result of the long-term production
and wisdom, and an important part of the traditional culture
of the Mongol nationality [1]. Nowadays, Mongolian
medicine is the mainstream medicine in the minority areas
due to its uniqueness and practicability and its inheritance
depending on scientificity during development and
improvement of the medicine. In addition, it stands out from
various types of medicine in the minority areas and is
generally accepted by the public. Thus, it is arousing
attention from the domestic and overseas medical circles and
the relevant professionals [2].
The long history of Mongolian medicine is highlighting
the important of the logical thinking method. What are the
main characteristics of the logic thinking in Mongolian
medicine? What is the reasoning process of diagnosis and

treatment in Mongolian medicine? These questions deeply
inspire us and they are also the background of this paper.
The research on the reasoning method in Mongolian
medicine can improve the teaching quality of Mongolian
medicine and help cultivate more high-quality Mongolian
medicine talents. It can also help the medical workers to
improve the diagnostic accuracy thus significantly improving
the recovery rate in patients. In addition, it can show the
diagnostic and treatment thinking in a clearer manner and
seek a scientific method for research and improvement of
Mongolian medicine.

2. Research Status of Western Logic
Medicine
Since 1980s, UNESCO (united nations educational
scientific and cultural organization) has specified seven
major basic disciplines. As a basic discipline, logic is also
included. Currently, the research on logic is developing
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rapidly and showing its roles in many aspects under the joint
efforts of the domestic and overseas scholars. The logic can
serve as a tool in various disciplines and its internal essential
characteristics are shown in many disciplines [3].
Western medicine is the leader of the modern medicine.
The research on any type of medicine necessarily involves
the contrast and reference to the western medicine. The
development of western medicine is based on scientific
development. The scientific attitude in the past was
speculation of future depending on various phenomena. A
typical type of such logic thinking is inductive and deductive
reasoning. This method is generally used in scientific
verification [4]. However, the biggest problem of such
positive thinking is that all developments will limited by the
existing facts and it is impossible to predict many unknown
future events. Particularly, rapid and timely responses in
automation and artificial intelligence are critical. More
predictions (expectations) can reduce the response
(preparation) time. Thus, the events can be handled
immediately after occurrence. Abductive reasoning is the
reverse of deductive reasoning. The conclusion can be
derived by establishing the fact that the causes of an event is
the premise of the result of an event. In other words,
abductive reasoning is a process for explaining the known
things and a backward exploration method [5]. The
conclusion derived from explanations (also a form of
prediction) will be much more reliable than that derived from
the limited existing data. Such a mode of thinking has been
replacing the traditional scientific method [6].

3. Logic in Mongolian Medicine
3.1. Research Status of Logic Medicine of Mongol
Nationality
Medical logic is short for medical logic science. In recent
years, such journals as China Medical Management,
Medicine and Philosophy, Dialectics of Nature etc. have
been publishing articles to discuss the issues regarding
medical logic and medical thinking. China’s Research
Institute of Natural Dialectics, China’s Logic Society, and
Medicine and Philosophy periodical office have conducted
several colloquiums to discuss such problems [7]. Its
academic characteristics has evolved from easy to profound,
from traditional to modern, from universal to improved, and
from scattered to systematic. It exploits a wide prospect for
further theoretical research on medical methodology.
Agula presents characteristic traditional therapies in his
book titled traditional therapies in Mongolian medicine. The
traditional therapies in Mongolian medicine, i.e. the
traditional external treatments in Mongolian medicine, are
important components of Mongolian medicine. They are
various external treatments explored, summarized, studied,
and invented during treatment of common diseases,
frequently-occurring diseases, and difficult and complicated
diseases over the past several thousands of years. It is a
discipline that illustrates the principle and involves its

application in treatment of diseases [8].
Mongolian medicine has special efficacious diagnostic and
treatment methods for multiple diseases such as chronic
diseases including digestion, liver and gallbladder,
respiration, urinary system, cerebrovascular accidents etc.
and rheumatism [9]. It has unique therapeutic effect in
respiratory tract infection and digestive system diseases in
pediatrics and functional uterine bleeding, uterine fibroid,
postpartum diseases in gynecology [10]. Mongolian medicine
osteopathy is a unique therapy with significant efficacy in
treatment of various bone fractures, bone diseases, and joint
diseases. The traditional external therapy in Mongolian
medicine is praised as highly efficacious, particularly the
method of “treating concussion with concussion”. The
therapy involving re-concussion of the organs like brain etc.
that has been suffered from concussion achieves an
astonishingly high recovery rate. The medications used in
Mongolian medicine are special. The prescriptions are unique
and the medications used are natural. Their advantages and
efficacy are significantly superior to those of the chemical
drugs. Thus, Mongolian medicine is increasingly enjoying
popularity among the public [11].
An Guanbu and Jin Yu in their Overview of Mongolian
Medicine reported that there were numerous medical talents
in Qing dynasty. A dozen famous Mongolian medicine
experts including Luobusang Danjinzhalacang (1639-1704),
Yixibalazhuer
(1704-1788),
Luobusang
Chulurumu
(1740-1810), Zhanbula (1789-1838), Zhanbula Daoerji
(?-1855) et al. published a dozen medical works including
Explanation of Medicine, Detailed Explanation of Disease
Types, Four Volumes of Ganlu, Dosimetry of Mongolian
Medicine, Selections of Mongolian Medicines, Identification
of Mongolian Medicines etc. These works lay a solid
foundation for formation and development of modern
Mongolian medicine [12].
Ba Jigemude reported in his Brief History of Mongolian
Medicine that We also assimilated the cultural and scientific
knowledge from our adjacent nationalities in the sixteenth
century with the social development and the further
development in economy and culture. The economy was
dominated by nomadism. Some Mongolian regions on the
frontier also began to operate semi-farm semi-pasturing
economy [13]. We inherited and developed the traditional
cultural heritage. Meanwhile, we were also influenced by the
culture of the adjacent nationalities. Historical, literature, and
natural scientific works were created thus enriching the
ethnic culture. With the development of economy and culture
and the further development of traditional medical theories
and experience of Mongol nationality, we also substantially
assimilated the theories and experience from the Tibetan
nationality, Han nationality and so on and the Indian
medicine to develop modern Mongolian medicine with
systematic theories, rich experience, and unique
characteristics [14].
3.2. Research Thought of Mongolian Medicine Logic
As an important part of the medicine of ethnic minorities,
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Mongolian medicine has its own long history and unique
style. The thinking mode and reasoning method in
Mongolian medicine involve analysis of the patients’ daily
activities, symptoms, and possible causes in combination
with the unique theoretical system of Mongolian medicine
under the macroscopic vision of harmonious existence of
humans in the nature and balance and unity of human internal
functions. In Mongolian medicine, the unique ideology of
unity of man and universe and the diagnostic and treatment
cases in the Mongolian regions are utilized for induction and
summarization. The three ways of diagnosis of “look,
question and feel the pulse” are also used to diagnose and
treat disease [15, 16]. As one of the organisms living in the
nature, humans are closely associated with the nature. Thus,
humans should not be separated from the nature. On the
contrary, we should analyze the potential causes of diseases
with holistic thinking [17]. Humans serve as a unity of
various organs of the body. Each organ should not be
analyzed separately. On the contrary, diagnosis and treatment
should be performed in a macroscopic manner. Various
organs perform their own functions and are closely
associated. The physicians should have excellent medical
skills, have a good command of the medical theories, and
understand the climatic characteristics, natural environment,
traditional culture etc. in various regions of Mongol
nationality thus investigating the causes of diseases from
various aspects [18]. It is particularly important to study the
characteristics of the thinking mode and the validity of the
reasoning method of Mongolian medicine. It is the scientific
basis of Mongolian medicine. In addition, there is little
research on this aspect. Therefore, it deserves our exploration.
Mongolian medicine should also keep up the pace of the
times. It is no longer a type of narrow and traditional
medicine in the remote region [19].
3.3. Research Methods for Mongolian Medicine Logic
Firstly, the literature method. The literature method
involves collection of a number of books and materials
related to Mongolian medicine logic. However, there are few
material regarding this aspect. Thus, we have to extract,
process, and summarize opinions from classical works
related to Mongolian medicine. It is necessary to pay a visit
to the famous elderly Mongolian medicine physicians and
document their experience and the summarized diagnostic
and treatment methods as the arguments for demonstration in
the paper.
Secondly, the comparative synthetic method. The
experience and viewpoints of the famous elderly Mongolian
medicine physicians are synthetically compared to identify
the commonalities of the thinking modes and reasoning
methods in Mongolian medicine and form our own opinions.
Then, their differences are compared and analyzed on the
basis of the climatic and cultural characteristics [21].
Thirdly, combination of theory and practice. The
Mongolian medicine physicians and nurses are interviewed
and investigated to demonstrate our own opinions in
combination with our own viewpoints. We will observe their
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diagnostic and treatment processes and conduct some
questionnaire surveys.
3.4. Thinking Mode in Mongolian Medicine
The methodological system of rational knowledge during
establishment of the theoretical system of Mongolian
medicine is the logic thinking in Mongolian medicine. The
essential relationships between the internal and external
factors and the regularities are reflected using such thinking
modes as concept, judgment, reasoning, etc. [22]. Based on
the long-term medical practical activities, Mongolian
medicine uses the ancient philosophical thoughts and
methodologies, ancient astronomical, geological, climatic,
biological, physical, and psychological knowledge to
summarize, analyze, and induce the human organization
structure, physiological functions, causes, incidence,
pathogenesis, health maintenance, diagnosis and treatment
etc. It is formed on the basis of multiple cycles of
practice-cognition-re-practice-recognition. The thinking
mode in Mongolian medicine plays a decisive role in
establishing the theoretical system of Mongolian medicine
[23].
On the basis of the practice activities in Mongolian
medicine and under the guidance of materialism and dynamic
thought (idea of balance), the logic thinking in Mongolian
medicine uses specific thinking methods including analogy,
deduction, balancing, reasoning etc. to rationally understand,
induce, and summarize the normalities and abnormalities in
human vital activities and the processes of maintaining
normalities and correcting the abnormalities [24]. Therefore,
the establishment of the theoretical system of Mongolian
medicine is the result of integration of the rich experience
and philosophical thinking accumulated in the clinical
practice of Mongolian medicine. Based on the ancient
philosophical thinking and principle, Mongolian medicine
raises substantial perceptual materials derived from the
experience and observation in medical practical activities to
conceptual knowledge. The holistic view, dynamic thought,
outlook on life, view of pathogenesis, treatment of diseases
etc. in Mongolian medicine focus on the idea of balance [25].
The idea of balance influences Mongolian medicine
throughout. This is an inevitable choice instead of an external
influence. The practice of Mongolian medicine demonstrates
that the ideal of balance not only plays an important role in
establishing the theoretical system of Mongolian medicine
and but also has clinical significance in guiding health
maintenance and disease prevention and medication in
diagnosis and treatment [26].
3.5. Basis and Treatment Methods of Mongolian Medicine
Logic
The dynamic treatment in Mongolian medicine considers
the patients as a whole. Based on the reactions in various
aspects, Mongolian medicine focuses on both the causes and
the stages of disease progression. Also, Mongolian medicine
focuses on both the diseases and the differences in physique

12

Xiaohui Wang et al.:

Research on Reasoning Logic in Mongolian Medicine

among patients. In Mongolian medicine, the clinical data are
collected and analyzed with various diagnostic methods
including “look, question and feel the pulse” to obtain the
basis for dynamic treatment [27] Based on the complex
clinical processes, a series of comprehensive analyses are
conducted to identify the major causes of diseases. For
example, a patient with lumbago is accompanied with
exacerbated pain in cold weather and another patient with
lumbago is accompanied with headache, tinnitus, and
weakness of limbs. Both patients have the symptoms of
lumbago but the major cause of the disease of the former is
rheumatism and the major cause of the disease of the latter is
deficiency of the kidney. Based on the causes of diseases,
different therapeutic principles are established to solve the
major contradictions and eliminate the lumbago symptoms,
which reflects the dialectical overall unity and flexibility in
Mongolian medicine [28]. In Mongolian medicine, the solar
terms, weather, geographical conditions, and human factors
should be considered. The Mongolian medicine dialectic is a
logical reasoning process. Such information as symptoms,
signs, etc. is judged and classified synthetically for further
reasoning and demonstration. Accurate dynamic treatment
requires a comprehensive and deep understanding of such
knowledge as the basic theory of Mongolian medicine,
diagnostic and logical thinking methods in Mongolian
medicine. Such that, the symptoms manifested by the patients
can be organically classified, analyzed, and reasoned for
identify the treatment orientation [29].
The spread of Mongolian medicine shows its unique
reasoning thinking methods and reasoning methods. The
logical thinking mode in Mongolian medicine implements
the macroscopic examination and whole equilibrium of
“unity of humans and nature”, “unity of humans and society”,
and “unity of various components of humans” and utilizes
the unique “three-state thinking” for diagnosis and treatment
based on an in-depth and thorough understanding of the basic
theories of Mongolian medicine [30]. This thinking mode
requires solid knowledge in Mongolian medicine, rich
clinical experience, the holistic view of considering humans
as an integral part of the nature and society, a good
understanding and analysis of the internal balance of “Sangen”
to reduce the error rate of diagnoses and improve the
efficiency of treatment. The reasoning methods in Mongolian
medicine are combinations of deductive reasoning, analogic
reasoning, inductive reasoning, and abductive reasoning. As
ancient empirical medicine, Mongolian medicine has
valuable medical wealth left by many predecessors. However,
many Mongolian medicine physicians and scholars do not
study the thinking modes and reasoning methods in
Mongolian medicine [31]. The Mongolian medicine
physicians utilize the three diagnostic methods of “look,
question and feel the pulse” in combination with the above
reasoning methods for comprehensive analyses instead of
using a certain reasoning method alone and focus on patients
for verification. These reasoning methods are used in overall
observation of patients and judgment of local diseased
regions for correct diagnoses. They do not directly use drugs

for certain disease during treatment. They will observe during
treatment thus combining recognition and practice and
treating diseases radically [32].
The recognition and practice processes of diseases in
Mongolian medicine not only have their own characteristics
but also raise the recognition and practice to a higher level
under the idea of microscopic balance. One typical example
is cerebral concussion-a peculiar therapy in Mongolian
medicine. The cerebral concussion in Mongolian medicine is
acquired by the nomadic people’s observation and cognition
of the animals and livestock during daily hunting and
pasturing. Anyone who lives in a pasturing area knows that
livestock must be subjected to concussion for alleviation or
recovery when concussion occurs. Such a universal
phenomenon in nature inspires the predecessors in
Mongolian medicine. They propose the ideology of “treating
concussion with concussion, combination of concussion and
rest, and first concussion and then rest” based on their unique
understanding [33]. Most people will choose to convalesce
when their heads are shocked and impacted whereas the
patients are required to act in a diametrically opposite way in
Mongolian medicine. The predecessors have invented the
cerebral concussion therapy in Mongolian medicine by
combining their thorough understanding of concussion and
practice. The normal position of the internal cerebral tissue
will shift thus blocking the systemic blood circulation and
causing pathological changes of “stagnation leading to pain”.
The patients’ conditions will exacerbate if no timely
treatment is administered. Thus, the blood circulation should
be recovered on the basis of the “treating concussion with
concussion”. It also embodies the ideology of macroscopic
balance and unity. Smooth systemic blood circulation can
make the patients recover.

4. Conclusion
Substantial theoretical basis, clinical experience, and
reasoning thinking accumulated in production and lives over
thousands of years are integrated in Mongolian medicine.
The original perceptual knowledge is gradually being raised
to a higher level of conceptual knowledge. It plays a
significant role in preventing, diagnosing, and treating
disease. It better makes great contribution to reproduction of
Mongol nationality.
Of course, the above-mentioned innovation involves
ingenious combination of the ethnic medicine and logic. We
propose our own opinions by reference to the research on
medical logic and logical thinking in traditional Chinese
medicine and on the basis of our plain understanding of
Mongolian medicine and logic. We analyze and study the
unique aspects of reasoning in Mongolian medicine, the
systems of thinking and reasoning in Mongolian medicine
and the regularities of logic in Mongolian medicine [35]. The
logic is extensive and profound. The defined thinking modes
and the concluded reasoning methods in Mongolian medicine
are expected to further discussed.
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